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Abstract - A geo-economic development analysis in 

the Balkans under the perspective of the interests of 

Greece is useful to conceive better the ever-

increasing tense framework of globalization’s 

restructuring. Both the study of the different sources 

of energy (petroleum and, increasingly, natural gas) 

and the numerous new geopolitical changes 

demonstrate the existing tensions within the 

contemporary international strategic relations. The 

energy security of the Balkans region presents an 

excellent case to study and realize the contradicted 
interests at the national, regional, and supranational 

levels. 
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I. INTRODUCTION 

The debate we introduce in this paper is about the 

geo-economic view of energy in the era of ‘new 

globalization’. When we refer to globalization we 

mean the continuous process of structured unification 

and systematic incorporation of the various 
functional elements of the international economy. 

These globalization dynamics are synthesized from 

the socioeconomic flows (products, services, capital, 

entrepreneurship, symbols, mechanisms, etc.) and 

from every other incoming flow that gets transformed 

by the participant socioeconomic systems and 

organisms, giving as output always new flows. 

Therefore, as these globalizing dynamics are a 

constant flow of developments and structural 

transformations that spread globally, the nature and 

function of the participant agents of globalization are 
continuously changing [1]–[5]. 

Throughout the past years, specifically, 

globalization seems to enter a new, particularly 

complex and synthesizing, phase of evolution; there 

is a ‘new globalization’ that gets shape progressively 

[6]–[12]. This scientific discourse is largely 

interdisciplinary and initiates its research from the 

greater notion of crisis and the current restructuring 

phase of globalization [13]–[15]. 

In advance, it seems that a growing number of 

scholars and decision-makers are acknowledging the 

crisis and restructuring framework of globalization as 

an interdisciplinary scientific field [16], [17]. This 

spread of interdisciplinarity is capable to create deep 

conceptual progress in the broader field of social 

sciences and calling for the design of new political 

practices. 

We define, therefore “global crisis” [18]–[20] as 

the socioeconomic phase of planetary reach (of the 

various institutional, spatial, sectoral, and functional 
levels) that all balances, the health and unimpeded 

reproduction of the global system are questioned. 

Accordingly, global crisis signifies an epoch when 

old problems and dysfunctions appear to spring up, to 

get reinvigorated, and to spread rapidly, while no 

effective and viable long-term solutions manage to 

deal with them [21], [22]. 

This new global phase represents a move towards 

the ‘newborn’, where everything requires new 

adaptations and adjustments according to the 

evolutionarily different socioeconomic rules that are 

progressively acquiring shape. Only if this ‘newborn’ 
develops and establishes its presence, by opening a 

new era of relative balance and stability, there will be 

adequate, better than the past, global peace and 

economic prosperity (Figure 1). 

 
Fig. 1 The meaning of adaptation and adjustment in the new 

framework of global dynamics (new globalization) 

In this context, the contemporary geopolitical and 

geo-economic analysis are facing new conceptual 

challenges [23]–[25]. More particularly, when 

contemporary geo-economics [26]–[28] is studying 

all the spatial, temporal, institutional, and political 
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aspects of economies and resources, then the issue of 

security and, more specifically, energy security, 

acquires great significance. This is also the case with 

territories that are sensitive and geo-strategically 

important such as the Balkans and Greece that we 
will geo-economically analyze in this paper. 

II. BASIC ASPECTS OF ENERGY SAFETY AND 

GEO-ECONOMIC ACTIVITY IN THE 

BALKANS 

The Balkans region, an area of insignificant own 

energy resources, constitute a potential energy 

corridor that is predicted to be, along with Nord 

Stream (and possibly with Nord Stream 2) the main 

energy arteries, which will be covered adequately and 

safely the transport of energy raw materials from the 

broader Caspian region and possibly other areas the 

needs of European Union –the world’s largest 
importer of energy raw materials and hydrocarbons. 

Even though all Balkan nations hold a pro-European 

stance, the energy sector of the EU is largely 

uncoordinated given the fact that each member-state 

has relatively differentiated interests and also 

different capabilities to satisfy the ambitions related 

to energy matters [29]. 

All Balkan nations are demonstrating as strategic 

advantage their geographic location while trying to 

highlight their specific ‘virtues’ that could attract the 

preference of the great geopolitical players that could 
attach to the smaller nation some key role in the 

region [30]. In fact, the entire Balkan Peninsula 

constitutes an East-West and North-South crossroads. 

Only Turkey, Greece, Bulgaria, and Serbia have 

though specific geographic advantage, while 

Romania, Moldova, Bosnia & Herzegovina, Albania, 

FYROM, Kosovo, and Montenegro are lagging 

behind as peripheral (compared to Turkey’s corridor) 

or small in terms of territory countries that can be 

bypassed. However, the location on the map alone is 

not enough, as it seems. A regional complex 

environment such as the Balkans requires alternatives, 
which can cover the goals of energy for securing a 

supplying dispersion, energy security, high-leveled 

specialized consulting support, adequate energy 

infrastructure design, specialized investment 

incentives, all within an appropriate to the recent 

developments legal framework [31]. 

The priority of every Balkan State is to ensure its 

energy security (see Figures 2 and 3) which, as 

defined by the Energy Information Administration 

[32], means to ensure an unimpeded supply of energy 

resources at acceptable prices [33], [34]. The notion 
of energy security in the Balkans implies the seek for 

implementing a strategy of diversified producers and 

routes of energy supply, while the Eastern 

Mediterranean as a production field and the Balkan 

Peninsula as a transit area increase their geo-

economic significance when there is ongoing 

research for reservoirs to the Exclusive Economic 

Zones (EEZ) of the Republic of Cyprus and Israel 

[35].  

 
Fig. 2 Defining energy security. Source: [33]  

 
Fig. 3 Energy security strategy. Source: [33] 

Specifically, Greece in order to accomplish its 

energy goals have to, within the framework of its 

ongoing efforts, increase its energy autonomy and 

improve its cooperation with the other Balkan 

countries in all sectors, to have a clear energy policy 

taking advantage of the advantages and linking them 

appropriately with the various issues that concern its 

Balkan surroundings, so that Greece can ultimately 

be able to exert meaningful influence by directly or 

indirectly intervening in decisions that are of 
significant interest. Balkan crude oil and natural gas 

transport networks, which are also the key strategic 

levers in the ongoing energy game between the West 

and Russia, are particularly important for the Balkan 

countries' energy policy [36]. 

A. Oil Pipelines 

The pipeline serving the Greek energy goals, the 

Burgas-Alexandroupolis, of 35 million tons of 
Russian crude oil per annum transport capacity, from 

underwater Novorossiysk to Burgas and further to 

Alexandroupolis to distribute mostly to the 

international markets, has been rejected by the 

Bulgarian government after pressures exerted by the 

US, while the chances of the project’s revival, 

considering the energy restrictions set to Russia by 

the West, are negligible. Shareholders of that pipeline 

would be Russians (51%), Bulgarians (24.5%), and 

Greeks (24.5%) [37]. It is also noticed that, despite 

the signing of various memoranda of understanding, 

Russia had never determined any minimum quantities 
to ensure the pipeline’s competitiveness [38]. 
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Another pipeline that has possibly frozen 

indefinitely is the construction plan of the Pan-

European Oil Pipeline (PEOP). Five nations 

(Romania, Serbia, Croatia, Slovenia, and Italy) had 

signed in 2007 a declaration to create a pipeline that 
would transport Caspian crude oil from Constanța 

through Serbia, Croatia, and Slovenia to Trieste. That 

pipeline, not only would reduce the number of oil 

tankers that supply Trieste, but it would also directly 

supply six refineries along its path (two per Romania, 

Serbia, and Croatia) [39], [40]. 

The only completed oil pipeline project, however 

insignificant for the international market, which was 

built recently and operated in the Balkans, is the 

210km long Thessaloniki-Skopje pipeline. It was 

related to the business plans of a particular enterprise, 

the Hellenic Petroleum SA, to cover the needs of its 
own built refinery (‘OKTA’) in the city of Skopje. 

Since 2013, though, the refinery has been inactivated 

because FYROM proceeded to legal actions against 

the ‘OKTA’ in 2012.  

B. Natural Gas Pipelines 

Natural gas, as a desired source of energy, is being 

acknowledged as highly valued because of the 

depleted coal reserves globally and because crude oil 
is increasingly linked to serious environmental issues. 

With respect to the recent developments of natural 

gas production and transport in the Balkans, we 

observe a growing activity. The connection of the 

natural gas networks between Greece and Turkey, 

based on a 2003 bilateral agreement, was achieved in 

2007. There is a pipeline (the extension of Baku-

Tbilisi-Erzurum) that starts at Karacabey in western 

Turkey and finishes at the Greek city of Komotini. 

In advance, on April 2009, Greece and Bulgaria 

signed a deal to establish a natural gas interconnector 

(the IGB pipeline) to connect the Greek National 
Natural Gas System (NNGS) from Komotini with the 

respective Bulgarian at Stara Zagora. This 180km 

long pipeline is high on the US diplomacy agenda 

since it contributes to the effort of minimizing the 

energy dependency on Russia. This pipeline will flow 

from both sides and will supply Bulgaria with at least 

30% of its annual energy consumption.  It is 

estimated that transport of 5 billion cubic meters in 

total per annum would forward flow from Greece to 

Bulgaria, while 1 billion of stable reverse flow would 

be transported from Bulgaria to Greece. Accordingly, 
IGB has been connected to the interconnector 

pipeline IBR Ruse (Bulgaria) – Giurgiu (Romania), 

also of both directions, which is predicted to operate 

within 2018 [41]. 

The inability to reach an agreement on the 

construction of the Nabucco pipeline (a route that 

that was to bypass the Greek territory) led the 

Azerbaijani SOCAR, together with the Turkish 

BOTAS, to build a substitute natural gas pipeline: the 

TANAP (Trans-Anatolian Pipeline). The transport 

capacity on the initial phase is 16 billion cubic meters 

of natural gas and is projected to start at Azerbaijan, 

to cross Georgia and Turkey, ending up in central 

Europe. All information about TANAP was revealed 

in 2011 and if everything goes as planned the 

construction will be finished by 2018. Additionally, 
in 2013 an announcement was released that, besides 

SOCAR (58%) and BOTAS (30%), BP also takes a 

12% share of the project. 

The extension of TANAP is the 550km long TAP 

(Trans Adriatic Pipeline), on Greek territory, of 

annual capacity of 10 billion cubic meters and with a 

projected increased capacity of 100%, belonging to a 

consortium of the energy companies SOCAR, Snam, 

BP, Fluxys, Enagás, and Axpo. This pipeline is an 

investment of about 1.5 billion euros that is going to 

create immediately 2,000 new jobs in Greece, while 

it is estimated also to spawn 8,000 indirect job 
positions and 400 other jobs of archaeological 

interest. At Fier (Albania), TAP is projected to 

bifurcate and cross Adriatic underwater towards Italy, 

while will be also heading onshore north to Croatia, 

by crossing Montenegro and Bosnia & Herzegovina 

as the Ionian Adriatic Pipeline (IAP). TAP might also 

facilitate the strengthening of the Greek-Albanian 

cooperation which is facing obstacles because of the 

2009 signing of the bilateral agreement between 

Greece and Albania on the delimitation of the 

continental shelf and other maritime areas. 
The construction plan of ITGI (Poseidon) that was 

to transport Russian natural gas through Turkey and 

Greece to Italy, did not result positively (despite the 

warmth demonstrated by the Greek and Italian side) 

because both the US and the European Commission 

weren’t in favor of it, due to the fact that it could lead 

to further energy dependency to Russia and 

competitive relation to TAP [42]. 

The construction of the much-debated South 

Stream natural gas pipeline was agreed upon in 2007 

between the Russian Gazprom and the Italian ENI. 

Having as a starting point the city of Novorossiysk, 
the pipeline of the 63 billion cubic meters per annum 

capacity, would cross the Black Sea to Burgas 

(Bulgaria), then it would be directed towards central 

Europe through Serbia, while another single branch 

would start from Bulgaria running up to Thesprotia 

(Greece), by crossing subsequently the seafloor all 

the way to Italy. After President Putin announced in 

December 2014 the termination of South Stream due 

to obstacles erected by the European Union, Russia 

subsequently announced the construction of the 

Turkish Stream, as well as the construction of a 
natural gas distribution center that would be 

established on Turkish ground (adjacent to Greek 

borders) and effectively channel natural gas in 

Europe using pipelines that have been previously 

paid with European money. 

The TurkStream, of 31.5 billion cubic meters 

annual capacity, is going to flow in two directions: 

every line of the pipe would transport 15.75 billion 

cubic meters of natural gas per annum. One pipe is 
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going to supply the Turkish market with those 

quantities that are currently arriving in Turkey from 

Bulgaria, while the second is projected to arrive in 

the Greek-Turkish borders and subsequently to 

Greece and further to other neighboring countries. 
Based on the agreement, the underwater section of 

the pipe is going to be funded by Russia, under the 

full jurisdiction of Gazprom. Onshore, the pipe’s first 

line (for internal consumption) is going to the full 

authority of BOTAS while the second is equally 

distributed to BOTAS and Gazprom. The second line 

is projected to begin in 2018 after the required 

proceedings [43]. 

The cancellation of the South Stream project, a 

pipeline that would grasp firmly the Balkans to the 

Russian interests, might increase the geopolitical 

significance of TAP. If finally TAP and Turkish 
Stream pipelines being built and become operable, 

then Greece will acquire an upgraded energy role in 

the Balkans, therefore making Greece an energy hub 

of strategic importance because IGB in Komotini 

enhances the security of energy supply, not only for 

Bulgaria but also for the broader Balkan region. 

Within an uncertain geopolitical environment, Greece 

is estimated to be upgraded, acquiring a stabilizing 

role and being also a useful factor in covering the 

energy needs of Europe [44]. 

As a consequence of the Turkish Stream deal, the 
conditions also changed for the Greek Stream plan, 

which is the extension of the Turkish Stream on the 

Greek territory that could be extended all the way up 

to Hungary, crossing FYROM and Serbia as Tesla 

Stream. It is interesting that while Tesla Stream was 

initially approved by the European Commission as a 

Project of Common Interest (PCI), beginning in Nea 

Mesimvria (Greece) and running up to the 

Baumgarten (Austria) intersection, the section 

between the Greek-Turkish borders to Macedonia 

(Greece) remains uncovered and, as expressed by the 

Russian Foreign Minister Sergei Viktorovich Lavrov 
on November 2016 at Athens, only a Brussels 

approval could help to extend the TurkStream [45].  

It is therefore possible for an alternative solution 

that will connect Tesla Stream to be drafted (either 

through the TAP or the ITGI, or we cannot tell how it 

otherwise might happen at the moment), which is 

projected, like IGB, to flow from both sides. Already 

by October 14th, 2016, an agreement memorandum 

was signed between the Hellenic Gas Transmission 

Operator (DESFA) and the respective company that 

manages the energy resources of FYROM to build a 
160km long interconnection line to transport natural 

gas from Nea Mesimvria (Greece) to Stip (FYROM) 

[46]. 

If an energy hub is created at the Greek-Turkish 

borders, while Greece will act as an entrance gate for 

the Russian gas in Europe, then Turkey will also get 

upgraded, since both Europe and Russia will be more 

dependent on a more demanding and aggressive 

neighbor of Greece. In case Greece refuses (for any 

reason) to allow the extension of TurkStream on the 

Greek ground, then Bulgaria is the only alternative 

since Bulgaria vehemently seeks for becoming a 

gateway of natural gas in the Balkans. 

With respect to the Greek energy matters, Bulgaria 
is an equally important geostrategic player to Turkey. 

Bulgaria holds a 2,200 km natural gas distribution 

network that is connected to Greece, Turkey, and 

FYROM, while the planned connection to Serbia was 

halted when the South Stream project stopped. A 

Russian-Bulgarian agreement back in 1998 ensured 

for Bulgaria the supply of natural gas up to 2010 

(from the country’s only supplier, Gazprom, which 

holds a share also to the gas supply network) and 

facilitated the supply of natural gas at Turkey, Greece, 

and FYROM [47]. Both Greece and Bulgaria are 

large energy-dependent to Russia while appearing as 
competitors in some cases, e.g. with respect to the 

planned pipeline routes because the Turkish energy 

corridor will inevitably utilize at least one of the two 

nations (Greece and Bulgaria). Although, they have 

agreed upon mutually beneficial cooperation, based 

on the IGB pipeline that is under construction. 

Also, in terms of the Greek interests, the energy 

sufficiency should not be totally dependent upon 

Turkey, therefore alternative sources of supply 

should be examined. It is reminded that after the end 

of 2018 Greece can no longer supply itself from 
Ukraine. Accordingly, within the context of Greece 

differentiating its own energy resources, it should 

support the construction of a natural gas hub in Varna 

(Bulgaria), since this gas would arrive directly from 

Russia and not via Turkey. The gathering of pipelines 

crossing the Turkish ground increase the commitment 

and dependency to Turkey for the receiving countries, 

including Greece. Especially within the present-day 

tense political scenery, when Turkey gradually turns 

into a totalitarian state that threatens both its big and 

small allies, no energy projects that would stimulate 

the Turkish conceit should be exploited. Based on 
that, given also the fact that the European Union has 

high consumption demands (approximately 450 

billion cubic meters per annum) it would be 

beneficial for Greece the intended link between 

Russia and Germany via Nord Stream 2, which 

would feed smoothly the European energy market 

and would decrease, because of the greater 

interdependence, the tensions between Russia and 

Europe in favor of the Balkan states that locate 

themselves in the front geographical line against 

Russia. Assuming the alleged positive factors the 
Bulgarian side is putting forward regarding the Varna 

project, the negative stance of the Borisov 

administration should be also taken into account, that 

decided to freeze three very important energy plans 

of Russian participation and interest (the Belene 

nuclear power plant, the South Stream natural gas 

pipeline and the Burgas-Alexandroupolis oil pipeline), 

projects that were signed with great excitement back 

in 2008 with three intergovernmental agreements by 
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the Bulgarian and Russian presidents, Putin and 

Parvanov, only a year after Bulgaria was accessing 

the EU, that demonstrate the high degree Bulgaria is 

dependent upon the West. These examples 

demonstrate also the power of energy diplomacy, 
which was especially applied by the West on Russia, 

having, as a result, a disproportionate weight on the 

weaker Bulgarian shoulders, Bulgaria which is worth 

noticing that covers its energy needs largely from 

Russia (crude oil 90%, natural gas 95%, and nuclear 

fuels 100%). 

The influence of Gazprom (the largest 

conglomerate of natural gas globally, which owns 

almost all Russian deposits of natural gas) and Lukoil 

(the second largest company in Russia) is firmly 

established in the Balkans. Both in Bulgaria and 

Romania, Lukoil has significant presence for many 
years now. It is the owner of the huge Neftochim (at 

Burgas) refinery, while Romania ensured its 

monopolistic power in the natural gas market since 

2001 when it became the sole supplier of the state-

owned Rom-Gaz. At Ploiești (Romania), Lukoil 

owns the Petrotel refinery. But Romania, although 

big in terms of land size and market, compared to the 

other Balkan states depends on little to imported 

energy raw materials, while it serves as an 

intermediate nation of the Russian natural gas via 

Ukraine, to Bulgaria, Turkey, and Greece. 
Intense diplomacy actions by the Russian side 

were put forward in the 2000s in an attempt to turn 

Serbia fully dependent to the Russian energy raw 

materials, combined also with Russian investments in 

the Serbian energy sector where two natural gas 

companies are operating, SrbijaGas, which is being 

supplied only with Russian natural gas up to 2021 

since a binding agreement took place, and Jugoros 

Gas, which falls under the ownership of Gazprom. As 

Serbia and Russia are both Slavic and Christian 

orthodox countries, Russia had developed 

cooperation initiatives to exploit the back then 
European diplomatic exclusion of the enclosed and 

economically weak Serbia. A key role for Russia-

Serbia relations plays the fact that Russia as a 

permanent member of the UN Security Council has 

been blocking Kosovo’s UN membership. In January 

2008, just before Kosovo declared its independence, 

an agreement was carried through for the 51% 

purchase of the state-owned hydrocarbon company 

(Naftna Industrija Srbije, NIS) by Gazprom, priced at 

400 million euros, obliged, therefore, the Russian 

conglomerate to invest 500 million euros until 2012 
on the Serbian energy sector, while a month later a 

new agreement was signed between Russia and 

Serbia for the participation of Serbia in South Stream. 

A few months later new agreements followed that 

predicted a joint venture established for an 

underwater gas storage facility at Pancevo, near 

Belgrade. Afterward, because the Bulgarian 

participation in South Stream was canceled due to 

American pressures, the Russian-Serbian agreements 

were never implemented [48]. 

An analogous penetration was achieved by Russia, 

ensuring majority stakes at two refineries and one oil 

company, in Bosnia & Herzegovina, which has 
previously signed as well an agreement to participate 

in South Stream. 

Because of the multi-dispersed clientele of 

Gazprom, there is a lack of bargaining power that 

could be reduced by energy alliances, something that 

seems practically impossible due to the, often 

imposed by geography, current enter Balkan 

competition and the insignificance of the Balkan 

market in global terms. If the European Union could 

negotiate in the name of every member-state, then 

Russia and Gazprom could face difficulties since the 

giant-customer, because of its size and demand for 
natural gas, could impose and ‘blackmail’ solutions 

by putting forward as well another issue on the 

negotiating table [45]. Respectively, the Russian 

‘giant’ (and it is giant’ company, Gazprom) ensures 

its interests by negotiating bilaterally with the smaller 

and weaker in terms of bargaining power nations and 

can threaten them with the benefits it can get from 

third parties, e.g. to abandon Bulgaria in favor of 

Turkey. A single European Union voice could 

possibly tell Russia to ‘take it or leave it, in times 

when no single member-state, either big or small, can 
prevail over Russia in the negotiating table.  

In this particular case, Turkey has an advantage 

over Bulgaria because of its market size. The Turkish 

territory is a natural corridor for the necessary energy 

flows from the Caspian to Western Europe, therefore 

Turkey tries to exploit its position on the map by 

putting forward demands that can fulfill its own 

priorities (e.g. its accession to the EU). Turkey, 

furthermore, is significant for the effort of 

neutralizing Russia. Russia, although, by benefiting 

from bilateral cooperation with Turkey removes 

bargaining power from Turkey’s competitors that are 
relying on Turkish advantages as alternatives to every 

Russian energy offer to the West. Bulgaria does not 

meet the requirements to fulfill the current role of 

Turkey, since it can be bypassed easily, 

notwithstanding its insignificant market size. 

On the Balkan energy scenery, after the relatively 

recent findings of large natural gas quantities at East 

Mediterranean –and despite the Cyprus-Egypt 

agreement– there is the capability of constructing the 

East Med Pipeline, which is designed to serve Israel, 

Cyprus, and Greece by transporting 8 to 10 billion 
cubic meters of natural gas per annum in Europe via 

Crete and Peloponnese, up to the interconnection 

point of ‘Poseidon” pipeline (extension of the ITGI) 

at Thesprotia (Greece). In particular, the discovery of 

large natural gas fields in the maritime area between 

Cyprus, Lebanon, Israel, and Egypt in 2001 signified 

new geopolitical balances on that examined Complex. 

Both Cyprus and Israel have enrolled in negotiations 

for the possibility of building a future pipeline called 
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East-Med that could link the two natural gas fields to 

Greece and Italy and further to the EU and that could 

possibly constitute an alternative competitive 

supplying solution in relation to Russia. 

The construction of East-Med pipeline and also the 
extra supply it can get from the Caspian areas, Iran, 

Egypt, and the Persian Gulf, will abolish the Russian 

monopoly as the sole EU supplier and will diminish 

Turkey’s geopolitical power as an energy hub, which 

is something that Turkey definitely do not want to 

[49]. 

It is a fact that an increase of movement in the 

energy sector of the Southeastern Mediterranean is 

observed, both because of the Israeli’s EEZ pipeline 

that will run to Greece and because Turkey is 

exerting pressures to solve the Cyprus dispute in 

order to control the natural gas transport to Europe 
[50]. 

High-level contacts have taken place between the 

EU, Italy, Greece, Cyprus, and Israel to prepare a 

Summit between these four countries’ Ministers of 

Energy in Israel, focusing on the ways to transport 

gas from the Leviathan gas field to Europe. The four 

Energy Ministers met on 4 April 2017 in Tel-Aviv 

and signed a Joint Declaration recognizing the project 

of East Med pipeline as a strategic priority for 

exporting to Europe that part of the existing Eastern 

Mediterranean sea gas reserves. The next major goal 
of the pipeline promotion is the intergovernmental 

agreement since it was decided by a four-party 

working group to begin operations to monitor and 

support the East-Med pipeline project. The examined 

pipeline’s alternative routes to Turkey, or with 

liquefied form (LNG) via Egypt, might be a lot more 

economically efficient, however, they bring forward 

increased political risks [51]. 

With respect to Italy, Enel, which is a formerly 

state-owned electricity company that privatized in 

1990 (the Italian government holds now a 25% share), 

is interested in the East-Med pipeline construction 
venture. During an energy conference in Abu Dhabi, 

in a meeting with the Israeli government, Enel 

declared interest to source natural gas from Israel and 

distributing it to the Italian market. Italia has declared 

interest to be supplied natural gas from Israel as an 

alternative to the ever-decreasing North Sea 

quantities. 

The EU supports the project, which is included in 

the funded Projects of Common Interest, seeing to the 

Southeastern Mediterranean Complex a potentially 

new, diversified source of supply that could limit the 
dependency from Russia, which is calculated to cover 

currently 42% of the annual European needs of 

natural gas. In this case scenario, Greece will have to 

play an upgraded role in the area, since if TAP, IGB 

(interconnection to Bulgaria), and a plan for the 

construction of a new LNG terminal station at 

Alexandroupolis are finally implemented, then 

Greece could possibly emerge as a new energy hub 

[52]. 

In conclusion, the entire project is planned to be 

funded and operated from private enterprises, 

however with the support of the EU and the funding 

of the European Investment Bank. 

III. RECENT DEVELOPMENTS 

Three specific moves are currently underway in 

the energy sector, with the EU and the US support, 

which are enhancing and upgrading the role of 

Greece and Cyprus on the energy map of the broader 

Southeastern Mediterranean area. However, the 

factors influencing these moves could possibly lead 

to provocative actions by Turkey, which seeks for 

presenting Greece and Cyprus with fait accompli, 

especially about the Cyprus EEZ issue. 

Specifically, during September-October 2018, will 

arrive at the Greek parliament the concessions 

granting hydrocarbon exploration and drilling rights 
on the two sea blocks south and southwest of Crete. 

The blocks have been bid and won by the consortium 

made up of Hellenic Petroleum (HELP) and the two 

petroleum conglomerates Total and Exxon Mobil. In 

September 2018 in Chania, Greece is possibly 

scheduled an intergovernmental agreement to be 

made for the construction of the natural gas pipeline 

EastMed. The companies DEPA Group and Edison 

are promoting the pipeline construction, which will 

extend to 1,872 kilometers and bring gas from the 

Israeli, the Cypriot, and the Crete fields to Europe, by 
crossing Western Greece to Italy. The third move is 

unfolding in the Cyprus area, since the multinational 

oil and gas corporation ExxonMobil, together with 

Qatar Petroleum, has announced that it will carry out 

two exploratory drillings in block 10 of Cyprus 

Exclusive Economic Zone (EEZ). Both Washington 

and Brussels are pledging their full political support 

to Athens and Nicosia as well as to Tel Aviv 

(EastMed). 

The explorations of finding natural gas deposits 

underwater as well as the construction of a pipeline to 

transport them in Europe serve the EU’s interest, on 
the one hand, for alternative natural gas supply, to 

ensure the energy sufficiency of its member-states, 

while, on the other, satisfy the US diplomacy, which 

is against Russia and focuses on reducing the 

political influence exerted by Moscow in energy 

matters [53]. The EU is largely dependent on 

Gazprom fuels. The choice made by Brussels and 

Washington to implement this particular energy 

policy is also demonstrated by the activity in the area 

of the French company Total and the American 

Exxon. 

IV. CONCLUSION AND POLICY 

IMPLICATIONS 

The recently planned pipelines, which would cross 

the Balkan countries to facilitate the international 

markets of energy raw materials and local needs, 

have been either abandoned or frozen, or lie at the 

early stages of implementation [54], reflect the 
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continuous change of contrasting interests (by 

powerful nations and corporations, multinational 

leaders, and regional powers) that influence and 

overturn political decisions [55]. We observe that the 

Balkan countries succumb generally to the 
blackmailing sovereign pressures [56], and cannot 

influence the Balkan geopolitical chessboard. 

Additionally, all the critical decisions for the 

multibillion investment energy projects are made by 

consortiums of energy conglomerates, according to 

the expected facilitation of their interests, as specified 

by the commercial value of the pipelines [57]. 

Also recently in the Balkan area, we have been 

seeing some ambitious and multi-spending energy 

projects stagnate, compared to smaller-scale projects 

that achieve gradually the much-needed energy 

interconnection of neighboring nations, silently 
laying down the ground for an interconnected energy 

market [58]. 

The energy policy can be in fact a spear, although 

always the specific correlations are forming the field-

based not only on the conjuncture but also on the 

short-medium-macro term projected developments 

and established alliances, both corporate and 

transnational, always related to the particular goals 

and potential of the participant ‘players’[59]. 

When Russia and Iran hold more than 50% of the 

world’s gas reserves, no Balkan nation can move into 
unilateral energy diplomacy and negotiations with the 

energy giants, in a time also when either the NATO 

or the European Union, or the US and Germany, are 

exerting stifling political pressure [60]. 

Since the energy sufficiency of the Balkans is built 

on the coals (lignite), their radical decline in reserves 

necessitates a move into the substitute natural gas in 

the near future [61]. Although more dependency on 

fewer suppliers results in higher prices because it 

gives the opportunity for monopolistic or 

oligopolistic price policy to sellers, the closest source 

of sufficient quantities is only Russia for the time 
being and therefore, despite the EU efforts to depend 

less on Russia by projecting alternative pipeline 

networks, Russia cannot be totally substituted for 

practical reasons (including transport costs) in the 

Balkans, except a relatively small percentage from 

countries such as Azerbaijan and Iran, while 

Turkmenistan, which has, in theory, sufficient 

quantitative capabilities, has prioritized the supply of 

China [62]. Despite its certain reserves, Azerbaijan is 

facing difficulties to extract natural gas, something 

that correlates to gas’ low prices in the international 
markets [63]. 

In the forthcoming future, the European energy 

dependency on Russia and Gazprom is going to 

continue, based mostly on the increased European 

demand [64, p. 2017]. Therefore, this dependency 

upon Russia delimits the freedom of the European 

Union’s strategic options [65]. This particular 

geopolitical reason lays the ground for the 

continuation of European efforts to gradually 

decrease that dependency with all possible means 

(alternative sources of energy, alternative pipelines of 

western interests, LNG, etc.) [66]. Based on that 

European pursuit a new frame of options for Greece 

is opening, on the ground of exploiting the Eastern 
Mediterranean underwater reserves. The Greek 

diplomacy should now have reasonable arguments to 

persuade the European Union that the Eastern 

Mediterranean hydrocarbons should not be promoted 

by Turkey (the European Union must not pass in the 

arms of Turkey another blackmailing weapon). And 

if indeed, these reasonable arguments are combined 

with the appropriate joint ventures of energy 

conglomerates, then it is possible within some 

favorable international developments (like 

supposedly the present-day developments) for the 

Greek side to increase its socioeconomic benefits 
[67]. 

A. Suggestions for the Greek Diplomacy within the 

Geo-economic Framework of Globalization 

The first and foremost claim of Greek energy 

diplomacy (and not only that diplomacy) should be a 

valid and timely seek for the right information about 

every direct or indirect aspect linked to energy 

developments, with priority to the Balkans and the 
Near and the Middle East [68]. This requires 

therefore an organized institutional network of 

information, while the relevant information should be 

cross-checked, timely dense, and as detailed as 

possible. Better fit for excavating such information 

abroad are the members of the Greek economic 

diplomacy, which serve at the economic departments 

of Embassies. The Greek energy interests should be 

represented by the appropriate diplomats to the 

international energy forums and the multilateral 

energy conventions especially in the European Union 

and NATO. 
Initiatives also should be carried through, by the 

joint coordination of the Ministry of Foreign Affairs 

and the Ministry of Energy, to support those projects 

that serve as a priority for the Greek interests and on 

a second level for the broader area of Balkan’s 

interests, preferably those projects that can be 

attributed as Projects of Common Interest that can 

insure significant funding from the European 

Community [69]. 

Because the investment in energy is of 

sociocentric nature, the government should enact 
special investment incentives that offer, under special 

circumstances, multiannual tax exemption to 

investors and therefore to target the creation of new 

jobs, so instead of spending to unemployment 

benefits to tax the formerly unemployed. 

Energy diplomacy should be supported by 

rationally examined government priorities, based on 

the matters of energy security, economic budgets, a 

mixture of utilized energy, the environment, 

innovative applications, etc. 
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Greece should support that nation or plans that 

serve the greatest interests. Based on the constant and 

big threat that Turkey poses for Greece, it is normal 

that Greece should obstruct any upgrade of Turkey 

and contribute anything that could possibly degrade 
its geostrategic role. This sound strategic choice 

should not, though, risk Greece’s exclusion from 

major energy projects, because of some sterile policy 

of denial only focused on the non-participation of 

Turkey and by ‘placing the bet’ on unrealistic 

solutions-projects. Special attention should be also 

attributed to avoiding some ‘sterile’ energy 

competition with neighboring Bulgaria as well, 

towards a rather counter-productive and dangerous 

conflict that aims at the complete elimination of the 

opposite side [70]. 

In conclusion, initiatives should be taken to co-
develop with neighboring countries' collective and 

allied activities and projects that serve common 

interests and the negotiation against third parties. At 

the same time, our experience proves that projects of 

lower reach and cost are implemented more easily, 

therefore the Greek attention should be channeled 

towards less ambitious projects of common interests 

and energy interconnection between neighboring 

countries. Priority should be also steadily given to 

cooperating with the Republic of Cyprus, especially 

on energy issues of the broader Eastern 
Mediterranean area [71]. 

We think that the above considerations belong to 

the more general notion of geo-economics and 

therefore, within the present-day intense framework 

of the restructuring globalization, provide useful 

suggestions to enhance the energy security in the 

Balkans. 
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Appendix 2: Shale gas (2) 

 
Appendix 3: Methane hydrates 

 

 
Appendix 4: Eastern Mediterranean sea study area 

 

 
Appendix 5: Map of present and planned natural gas 

pipelines, except TurkStream, in the broader Balkan 

region. Source: [48] 

 

 

      Appendix 6: Map of the recently planned natural 

gas pipeline TurkStream. Source: [72] 

 
Appendix 7: Map that shows in black the route of               

TurkStream, the Greek Stream in yellow, and the Tesla 

Stream in red. Source: [72] 

 

 
Appendix 8: Gas import dependency in 2013 and 2030. 

Source: [73] 

 


